
Aids and scutages: 1346-7 : Aid for getting the king's eldest son 
made a knight : Notes by Ciriac Petit 
 
<These are the footnotes to Greenstreet's edition, derived from 
Petit's annotated version of the 1346 account (BL Lansdowne 309, 
fos 123v-51v).  The word "now" should be taken to mean "in the 
1540s".>  
 
    SAINT AUGUSTINE'S LATH 
 
    Westgate hundred 
 
(001) Manor of Milton Court, near Canterbury 
 
(002) Manor of Thanyngton 
 
(003) Manor of Poldres 
 
(004) 
 
    Ringslow hundred 
 
(005) Manor of Deane Court 
 
(006) Manor of Westgate, in Menstre 
 
(007) Manor of Nether Court 
 
(008) Manor of Upper Court 
 
(009) Manor of Sarr 
 
(010) 
 
    Kinghamford hundred 
 
(011) Barham Court 
 
(012) Manor of Wotton 
 
(013) Manor of Tapington 
 
(014) Manor of Kyngston 
 
    Whitstable hundred 
 
(015) Certain land in Natington called Hethenland, by estimation 
42 acres; and one messuage with garden and divers other lands 
called Staplegate and Natington, by estimation 43 acres 
 
(016) Manors of Chestfeild, Boteler’s Court and Clowton 
 
(017) Held of manor of Wickham Brewesa, that is 52 acres of land 
in Cundyshall 
 
(018) Manor of Tangreton, now called Bekenfeild 



 
    Downhamford hundred 
 
(019) Manor of Walton 
 
(020) 
 
(021) 
 
    Preston hundred 
 
(022) Manor of Preston, alias Preston Court 
 
    Cornilo hundred 
 
(023) Certain land in Est Sutton by estimation 56 acres, of which 
Peter Veryer held 40 acres, James Holday 13 acres, and the heirs 
of William Fynes 3 acres 
 
(024) Cotmanton Court 
 
(025) Manor of Walmer 
 
(026) Manor of Rypley Court 
 
(027) Manor of Est Sutton 
 
(028) Manor of Sutton-juxta-Norborne 
 
(029) 
 
    Bridge hundred 
 
(030) Manor of Patricksborne 
 
(031) Manors of High Hardres, and Stellinge 
 
(032) Called Hegham Wood, with divers other lands; one quarter of 
the said half fee is in Baracre 
 
(033) Manor of Baracre 
 
(034) Manor of Heppyngton 
 
(035) Manor of Nether Hardres 
 
    Petham hundred 
 
(036) Manor of Swardling 
 
(037) 
 
(038) Manor of Whetacre 
 
(039) Parcel of land, demesne and glebe, belonging to the rector 
of Waltham 



 
(040) 
 
(041) Certain lands and rents of manor of Whetacre, alias 
Cranesbrokelond 
 
    Eastry hundred 
 
(042) Manor of Wodnesbergh-cum-Shelvinge 
 
(043) Danington 
 
(044) Manor of Soles 
 
(045) Manor of Hartanger 
 
(046) Manor of Nether Hamwold 
 
(047) Manor of Great Bethleshanger 
 
(048) Manor of Elmyngton 
 
(049) Manor of Tylmanston, or manors of South Court and North 
Court in Tylmanston 
 
(050) Thought to be certain land and tenements called Tennacres in 
Wodnesburgh, viz 10 acres in that place 
 
(051) Manor of Hamme, alias Kingsham 
 
(052) Manor of Shrinkling 
 
(053) Manor of Knolton 
 
(054) Certain rents in Geddinge 
 
(055) Manor of Berfreiston 
 
(056) Manor of Waldershare, formerly called Malmaynes 
 
(057) Manor of Esola alias St Albans Court, now Fredevile 
 
    Bewsborough hundred 
 
(058) Manor of Oxney 
 
(059) Manor of Langdon, alias Langdon Bonyngton 
 
(060) Manor of Bewsfeild 
 
(061) Manor of Lynacre 
 
(062) Manors of Apulton and Southwold 
 
(063) Manor of Popishall 
 



(064) Manor of Little Popyshall alias North Popishale 
 
(065) Manor of Colredde 
 
(066) Manor of Whytfeild 
 
(067) Manor of Coclescombe 
 
(068) Manor of Kersoneyr 
 
(069) Manor of Langdon 
 
(070) 
 
(071) Manor of Pysinge 
 
(072) Manor of South Popeshall 
 
(073) Manor of Wickham 
 
(074) Manor of Swanton 
 
(075) Manor of Est Hugham 
 
(076) Manor of North Court alias Little Hugham 
 
(077) Manor of Maxton, alias Maxton Court 
 
(078) Manor of Sybertston 
 
(079) Manor of Uptons in Syberteswold 
 
(080) Manor of Solton 
 
(081) Manor of Pulton 
 
(082) Manor of Westclyve 
 
    Blengate hundred 
 
(083) Certain marshes at Sarr in two parcels 
 
(084) Manor of Greys, alias Ores, with appurtenances in Hopland 
and Westbyer 
 
(085) Manor of Hopland 
 
    Wingham hundred 
 
(086) Manor of Fleet 
 
(087) Manor of Fleet alias Nevy Fleet and other lands in Fleet 
 
(088) Manor of Gosehall 
 
(089) Manor of Golstanton-les-Elmes, alias Nelmes 



 
(090) 
 
(091) 
 
(092) Manor of Twytham 
 
(093) 
 
(094) Manor of Retlynge 
 
(095) Manor of Godneston 
 
(096) In Wingham 
 
    SHEPWAY LATH 
 
    Worth hundred 
 
(097) Manor of Trienston 
 
(098) Manor of Blackmanston 
 
(099) Manor of Tatenham, in the Marsh, but lying in the parish of 
Sellinge and formerly parcel of that manor 
 
    Aloesbridge hundred 
 
(100) Manor of Snave 
 
(101) Thought to be divers tenements called Bakers, Barnards, and 
Benthouse alias Snavelese 
 
    Oxney hundred 
 
(102) Manor of Palstree 
 
(103) i.e. 200 acres land and 20 acres wood in the same 
 
    Bircholt <Franchise> hundred 
 
(104) Manor of Thevegate 
 
    St Martin's hundred 
 
(105) 
 
(106) 
 
    Heane hundred 
 
(107) Manor of Postlinge 
 
(108) Castle and manor of Saltwood 
 
(109) A parcel of land called Thorne 



 
(110) Certain lands called Blakwose now, lately, incorporated with 
Saltwood Park 
 
(111) Manors of Thorne and Brockhull 
 
    Ham hundred 
 
(112) Manor of Orlaston 
 
(113) 
 
    Stowting hundred 
 
(114) Manor of Horton, with manor of Tyndon in Romney Marsh 
 
(115) Manor of Stowtyng 
 
(116) Manor of Estlegh, in Elmested and Lymynge 
 
(117) 
 
(118) Manor of Wadenhall 
 
    Street hundred 
 
(119) Manor of Bonyngton 
 
(120) Manor of Bonyngton alias Singleton 
 
(121) A parcel of land, lying near Syngleton, called Kenetts 
 
(122) Manor of Street, alias Courtopstreete 
 
(123) Manor of Great Wylmington 
 
(124) Manor of Otterpole 
 
(125) Manor of Little Wylmington alias Sancton 
 
(126) Manors of Hering Court and Sellinge 
 
(127) Manor of Ostynghanger alias Westinghanger 
 
(128) Certain land now imparked, and called Baynams or Bechams 
 
(129) Manor of Bokehurst 
 
    Newchurch hundred 
 
(130) <the abbot of Boxley's share> Manor of Sylowell; <the 
prioress of St Sepulchre's share> Parcel of land belonging to 
Sylowell aforesaid; <Willelm and Thomas's share> Tenement or manor 
of Westberys; <Dionisia's share> Manor of Snaregate 
 
(131) 



 
    Folkestone hundred 
 
(132) Manor of Folkston, alias Folkston Clynton, alias Folkston 
Walton  
 
(133) Manor of Evering 
 
(134) Manor of Hall Court 
 
(135) Certain land in Bylchester, and Bylchester wood 
 
(136) Manor of Malmaynes Alkham-cum-Hallmeade and Combe 
 
(137) Manors of Swynfeild alias North Court, and Boynton 
 
(138) Manor of Hawkinge, alias Fleg’s Court 
 
(139) Manor of Combe, parcel of the manor of Alkham <this note to 
be transposed with the next one> 
 
(140) Manor of Hallmeade, parcel of the manor of Alkham 
 
(141) Manor of Cheriton 
 
(142) Manor of Hawkinge 
 
(143) Manor of Enbroke 
 
(144) Manor of Morehall, alias Caldam 
 
(145) Manor of Alkham, alias Hoptons 
 
(146) Manor of Newington Bellhouse 
 
(147) Thought to be called Case alias Casebone 
 
    Loningborough hundred 
 
(148) Manor of Overland 
 
(149) Manor of Halirod, alias Fryerne Parke 
 
(150) Manor of Acryse, alias Okeridge 
 
(151) Manors of Mount and Oxrode 
 
    SHREWINGHOPE LATH 
 
    Calehill hundred 
 
(152) Manor of Pevyngton 
 
(153) Formerly manor of Pluklee, but afterwards divided into the 
three manors of Surrenden, Malmaynes and Shurland 
 



(154) Manor of New Court 
 
(155) Manor of Pett 
 
(156) Manor of Est Leneham 
 
    Chart hundred 
 
(157) Manor of Great Repton 
 
(158) Manor of Merdale 
 
(159) Manor of Wylmington, with certain land and wood called 
Lamberden in Bethersden 
 
    Longbridge hundred 
 
(160) Manor of Asshetesford 
 
(161) Manor of Esture 
 
(162) Sevington 
 
(163) 53 acres of land called Hawkswell 
 
    Wye hundred 
 
(164) Manor of Dene, alias Dene Court 
 
(165) Manor of Beamonston 
 
(166) Manor of Otterple, alias Grettoterple 
 
(167) Manor of Estwell-cum-Welles Otterpley 
 
(168) Manor of Estmersfeild 
 
(169) Manor of Bocton Aluph 
 
(170) Manor of Buckwell 
 
(171) Manor of Tremworth 
 
(172) Manor of Hadlow 
 
(173) Manor of Fannscombe, alias Nether Fannscombe 
 
(174) Manor of Crundale, alias North Combe, alias Upper 
Fanniscombe 
 
(175) Manor of Combe 
 
    Boughton hundred 
 
(176) Manor of Graveney 
 



    Bircholt <Barony> hundred 
 
(177) Manor of Braborne 
 
(178) Manor of Aldglosse 
 
(179) Manor of Hastingleigh 
 
(180) A messuage and certain lands lying near the corner of 
Braborne Lees, next Braborne Park 
 
(181) Manor of Byrcholt 
 
(182) Certain land called Stephens, parcel of the aforesaid manor 
of Byrcholt-cum-Pounds 
 
(183) A messuage and certain lands in Nacolt, at Stanacre 
 
(184) A messuage and 20 acres of land called Pundys, and is 
principal part of aforesaid Pounds 
 
    Felborough hundred 
 
(185) Manor of Horton in Chartam 
 
(186) Manor of Shambleford 
 
(187) Manor of Yonge 
 
(188) Thought to be parcel of the manor of Esture 
 
(189) Manor of Herst 
 
(190) Manor of Chilham 
 
(191) Parcel of same manor 
 
(192) Manor of Esture 
 
(193) 
 
(194) Manor of Wytherlinge 
 
(195) Manor of Shelvingheld 
 
    Faversham hundred 
 
(196) Manor of Dyve Arnold, Eselinge, alias Dyve Court 
 
(197) Manor of Huntingfeild Court 
 
(198) Manor of North Court, alias Eselynge Manor 
 
(199) Manor of Goddisland, Eselinge, alias Woods Court 
 
(200) Manor of Arnold Bononie, Eselinge, alias manor of Arnolds 



 
(201) Certain land and wood in Eselynge called Rollys, sometimes 
parcel of the manor of Dyve Court, late held by Sir Anthony 
Aucher, now by Peter Grenestrete <followed by a reference to an 
i.p.m. dated 1570-1> 
 
(202) Manor of Godsland, in parish of Badlesmere 
 
(203) Manor of Luddenham 
 
(204) Manor of Godwynston 
 
(205) A third part of said manor of Godwynston 
 
(206) Manor of Everland <followed by a reference to an i.p.m. 
dated 1578-9> 
 
(207) Manor of Buckland 
 
(208) Manor of Thruleigh 
 
(209) Manor of Queene Court 
 
(210) Certain land in Hartye, by estimation 400 acres of salt and 
fresh marsh, parcel of manor of Westwood, and called Longehouse 
 
(211) A tenement or messuage in Ospringe, held anno 16 Hen. VII 
<1500-1> by Richard Cocks 
 
(212) Manor of Putwood 
 
(213) Manors of Norton, and Newenham alias Champyn Court 
 
(214) Manor of Sayes Court, formerly called manor of Hartye-cum-
Norton and Newenham 
 
(215) Manor of Pravandres 
 
(216) Manors of Hersthall and Herst, the latter in two parts, one 
of which called Ballards 
 
(217) 
 
(218) Manor of Fyshborne 
 
(219) Manor of Sholand 
 
(220) A messuage and certain land called Darbye Court 
 
(221) Manor of Badlesmere 
 
(222) Certain land and wood called Ringley Wood, parcel of the 
manor of Great Buckland 
 
(223) 
 



(224) Manor of Pery Court 
 
(225) Manor of Bourdefeld alias Burdevyle 
 
(226) Manors of Stallesfeild and Ores 
 
  Milton hundred 
 
(227) Manor of Mylsted, alias Hogshawe 
 
(228) Manor of Gore 
 
(229) Manor of Norwood, in Shepey 
 
(230) Manor of Tunstall 
 
(231) Castle and lordship of Tonge 
 
(232) Manor of Morston 
 
(233) 
 
    THE SEVEN HUNDREDS IN THE SAID (SHREWINGHOPE) LATH 
 
    Cranbrook hundred 
 
(234) Manor of Hempsted 
 
    Tenterden hundred 
 
(235) Manor of Gatesden 
 
    <Great> Barnfield hundred 
 
(236) 
 
    Barkley hundred 
 
(237) Manor of Oldhall 
 
    Rolvenden hundred 
 
(238) Manor of Benynden 
 
(239) Manor of Mayham Magna 
 
(240) Manor of Lovedam, alias Little Mayham, alias Lowden 
 
(241) Manor of Lowedon, alias Lovedam 
 
(242) 
 
(243) Manor of Forsham 
 
    Selbrittenden hundred 
 



(244) Manor of Losenham 
 
(245) 
 
    Blackbourne hundred 
 
(246) Manor of Kenardington, alias Kenardington-cum-Cockride 
 
(247) Manor of Townland, alias Woodchurch 
 
(248) Manor of Barbodynden 
 
(249) 
 
(250) 
 
(251) 
 
(252) Batsbroke, alias Baysbroke 
 
    AYLESFORD LATH 
 
    Eyhorne hundred 
 
(253) Manor of Harbaldowne, in the parish of Harietsham 
 
(254) Manor of Ryshford 
 
(255) Manor of Bromfeild 
 
(256) Manor of Sutton Valence 
 
(257) Manor of Ulcombe 
 
(258) Manor of Harietsham 
 
(259) Manors of Thorneham, Eynton, and Byngbery 
 
(260) Manor of Marley Court 
 
(261) Manors of Wrensted and Frensted 
 
(262) Manor of Yoke 
 
(263) Manor of Wytchlinge 
 
(264) Manor of Aldington Sepvance, alias Aldington West Court 
<wrong> 
 
(265) Manor of Bocton Malherbe-cum-Wormsell 
 
(266) Manor of Fokeham 
 
(267) Manor of Stockberye 
 
(268) Manor of Langley 



 
(269) 
 
(270) Manor of Aldyngton Cobham, alias Aldington Bysset, alias Est 
Court 
 
(271) Manor of Bygnor 
 
(272) Manor of Otham, alias Oteham 
 
(273) Manor of Boughton Monchelsey 
 
(274) Manor of Bygnor 
 
(275) Manor of West Farborne 
 
(276) Manor of West Shelve 
 
(277) Manor of Downe, alias Downe Court 
 
(278) Manor or tenement called the Middle Shelve, alias Rydshelve 
 
(279) 
 
(280) Manor of Bugeley 
 
(281) Charleton Court 
 
(282) Two acres of land and 10s rent in Bressinge, held of the 
king as of his manor of Langley 
 
    Toltingtrough hundred 
 
(283) Manor of Nutsted 
 
(284) Manor of Melton 
 
(285) Manor of Parrock, of manor of Swanescombe 
 
(286) Manors of Ifeild and Cosington 
 
(287) Manors of Est Buckland and West Buckland 
 
(288) Manor of Luddesdon 
 
    Shamell hundred 
 
(289) Manor of Est Chalke 
 
(290) 
 
(291) Manor of Beckle in parish of Chalke 
 
(292) Manor of Shorne 
 
(293) Castle and manor of Cowlinge 



 
(294) 
 
(295) Manor of Merston 
 
(296) Manor of Little Okeley <Great Oakleigh> 
 
(297) Manors of Hegham, and Littlechurch as parcel of manor of 
Hegham 
 
(298) Manor of ... Mortimers 
 
(299) Manor of Great Oclea <Little Oakleigh> 
 
(300) Manors of Cardons, Draps, Ballards, Mortimers, Southwold, 
and Northope, and divers other lands and tenements 
 
(301) Manor of Eselingham 
 
(302) Manor of Wyckham 
 
(303) Manor of Langrech 
 
(304) Manor of Boncaks 
 
(305) Manor of Godyenton, in Strode 
 
(306) Manors of Cockstan and Beresh 
 
    Larkfield hundred 
 
(307) Manor of Aylesford 
 
(308) Castle of Leyborne 
 
(309) Manors of Tottington and Eccles Tottington 
 
(310) Manor of Suffleton alias Syffleton 
 
(311) Manor of Essyndon, or Nessynden 
 
(312) Manor or castle of Allyngton 
 
(313) Manor of Adington 
 
(314) Manor of Offham, and formerly annexed to Goldwell 
 
(315) Manor of Dytton 
 
(316) Certain land by estimation 100 acres belonging to the rector 
of Leyborne 
 
(317) Manor of Padlesworth 
 
(318) Manor of Seeler 
 



(319) Manors of Lyttlehall and Woldham 
 
(320) 
 
(321) Manor of Clements 
 
(322) Manor of Veeles 
 
(323) 
 
    Hoo hundred 
 
(324) Manor of Hoo 
 
(325) 
 
(326) Manor of Malmaynes 
 
(327) Manor of Tewder 
 
    Twyford hundred 
 
(328) Manor of Watringbery 
 
(329) Manor of Westberye 
 
(330) Manor of Pympe 
 
(331) Manor of Wodfolds 
 
(332) Manor of Nettlested 
 
(333) Manor of Hylth, alias Hylth Parke 
 
(334) 
 
(335) 
 
(336) Manor of Bermondsey, alias Lodyngford 
 
(337) Manors of Huntington alias Hunton, and Bensted 
 
(338) Certain lands in Henherst 
 
(339) Manors of Snodbean and Oxnoth, of manor of Ealding 
 
(340) Manor of Totsham Hall 
 
(341) 
 
(342) 
 
    Wrotham hundred 
 
(343) Manor of Shipborne 
 



(344) Certain land in Eynsford 
 
(345) Manor of Little Ealdham 
 
(346) Manor of Morant’s Court, of manor of Otteford 
 
(347) Manor of Ealdham 
 
(348) Manor of Soranks 
 
(349) Manor of Itham, or manor of Mote 
 
(350) 
 
    Brenchley hundred 
 
(351) Manor of Parrock 
 
(352) Manors of Copgrave, Checkwell and Mascalls 
 
(353) 
 
(354) Est Bockingfeild, with the rectory of Brenchley, and other 
land called Barnes 
 
(355) Manor of Horsmondowne 
 
    Maidstone hundred 
 
(356) Manor of Cosyngton, in Aylesford 
 
(357) Manors of Detlinge alias Est Court, and West Court 
 
(358) Manor of Shoford alias the Mote, by the street called 
Shoford-streete 
 
(359) Manor of West Barmelinge 
 
(360) Manor of Est Barmelynge 
 
(361) Certain lands and tenements called Saynt Helens 
 
    Chatham and Gillingham hundred 
 
(362) Manor of Sharsted 
 
(363) Manor of Walsladde 
 
(364) 60 acres of land, by estimation, called Snodherst, formerly 
parcel of manor of Mochdelce 
 
(365) Manor of Mocheldelce <wrong> 
 
(366) Manor of West Court, alias ... 
 
    Littlefield hundred 



 
(367) Manors of Mereworth and Crongbery 
 
(368) Parcel of manor of Little Peckham 
 
(369) 
 
(370) Manor called Weald 
 
(371) 
 
    Watchlingstone hundred 
 
(372) Manor of Asherst 
 
(373) Manors of Asherst <meaning Ashour> and Rodmaredge, the 
latter as of the former manor 
 
(374) Manor of Yenfeild 
 
(375) Called Tapenes Corner 
 
(376) Manor of Barden 
 
(377) Manor of Bytborough 
 
(378) Fifty acres of land called Wynchenden 
 
(379) Manor of Ramherst 
 
    SUTTON LATH 
 
    Westerham hundred 
 
(380) Manor of Westerham 
 
(381) Manor of Bradsted 
 
    Summerden hundred 
 
(382) Manor of Pensherst 
 
    Blackheath hundred 
 
(383) Manor of West Greenwich, alias Depford <wrong> 
 
(384) 
 
(385) 
 
(386) Manor of Wolwych 
 
(387) Manors of Est Horne and Welhall 
 
    Bromley and Beckenham hundred 
 



(388) 
 
(389) 
 
(390) 
 
(391) Manor of Foxgrove 
 
    Littleleigh hundred 
 
(392) Manor of Plumpsted 
 
(393) Manor of Howbery, alias Little Hoo 
 
    Axstone hundred 
 
(394) Manor of Hartley <wrong> 
 
(395) Manor of Scotgrove, in Ash 
 
(396) Manor of Maplescombe 
 
(397) Manor of Kyngsdowne 
 
(398) 
 
(399) Thought to be the manor of Lullingston 
 
(400) Manor of Frenyngham, alias Farningham 
 
(401) Manors of Lullingstone, Rosse, Fokys Payfrer, and Cokerherst 
 
(402) Manor of Bicknor 
 
(403) Manor of Swanscombe 
 
(404) Thought to be the manor of Alkerdyne 
 
(405) 
 
(406) Manor of Horton Kyrkby 
 
(407) Manor of Southesshe 
 
(408) Manor of Northeshe, alias Ashe 
 
(409) Formerly part of manor of Kyngesdowne 
 
(410) Manor of Chimbeham, alias Chimbeham Frenyngham 
 
(411) Manor of Chepsted 
 
(412) Manor of Old Faukham, alias Ash Faukham-cum-New Faukham 
 
(413) Manor of Cotton 
 



(414) Manor of Stone Castle 
 
(415) Manor of Pole, in Southfleete 
 
(416) Thought to be a place, parcel of manor of Farningham 
 
(417) Manor of Rydley 
 
(418) Certain lands called Bermondsey lands, alias Monks’ lands, 
in Farningham, Eynsford, and Sutton 
 
    Ruxley hundred 
 
(419) 
 
(420) Manor of Paules Crey 
 
(421) Parcel of manor of ... and called Kechyngrove 
 
(422) Manor of North Crey 
 
(423) Manor of West Wyckham 
 
(424) Manor of Chelsfeild 
 
(425) Manors of Seyntlinge, and Okemere, alias St Mary Crey 
 
(426) Manor of Godington 
 
(427) Manor of Rokesley 
 
(428) Manor of Apuldurfeild, in Codeham 
 
(429) Manor of Keston 
 
(430) 
 
(431) Manor of Farnborough 
 
(432) 
 
(433) Manors of Fotescray and Greys 
 
(434) Manor of Cowdham 
 
    Codsheath hundred 
 
(435) Lullingstone Castle, alias Shorham Castle 
 
(436) Manor of Violeston, of the castle of Tunbridge 
 
(437) Manor of Halsted-cum-Preston, in Shorham 
 
(438) Thought to be called Champs, parcel of Shorham 
 
(439) Manor of Denehill 



 
(440) Manors of Kempsinge and Seale 
 
(441) Manor of Sundrysh 
 
(442) Manor of Cheveninge 
 
(443) Manor of Chepsted 
 
 
First posted Feb 2010 


